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SYNOPSIS 

The 11 April US-Japan-Philippines Trilateral Leaders’ Summit reflects President 
Ferdinand Marcos Jr’s turn to minilateralism to advance his foreign policy agenda. 
However, his actions to defend the country’s national interests could be undermined 
by domestic politics and may possibly unnerve ASEAN. 

COMMENTARY 

When President Ferdinand Marcos Jr met with US President Joe Biden and Japanese 
Premier Kishida Fumio in Washington for a Trilateral Leaders’ Summit on 11 April 
2024, it marked the first time that the three countries formalised trilateral coordination. 
It was also the latest step in the Philippines’ turn to minilateralism to advance its 
national interests. 

Although the Philippines is not new to minilateralism – it put in place a Trilateral 
Cooperative Arrangement with Malaysia and Indonesia to combat terrorism in 2017 – 
Marcos has relied more heavily in partnerships with “like-minded countries” amid its 
territorial disputes with China. Hence, it was not a surprise when Marcos, Biden, and 
Kishida committed to maintaining “peace and security” in the Indo-Pacific, notably 
against “attempts by (China) to unilaterally change the status quo in the South China 
Sea and the East China Sea” in their Joint Vision Statement.  

The three leaders also pledged to build up economic resilience – lessening supply 
chain dependency on China – and support the Philippines’ defence modernisation 
priorities. As a counterweight to Chinese investments, the US and Japan will develop 
an Economic Corridor in Luzon – the Philippines’ most populous island – as the first 
G7 Partnership for Global Infrastructure and Investment (PGI) in the Indo-Pacific. 

https://www.straitstimes.com/world/united-states/biden-kishida-and-marcos-make-common-cause-against-china-in-first-trilateral-summit
https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2017/06/23/1712946/philippines-indonesia-malaysia-agree-stop-isis-setting-bases
https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2017/06/23/1712946/philippines-indonesia-malaysia-agree-stop-isis-setting-bases
https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2024/04/11/joint-vision-statement-from-the-leaders-of-japan-the-philippines-and-the-united-states/
https://www.state.gov/the-united-states-the-philippines-and-japan-launch-the-partnership-for-global-infrastructure-and-investment-luzon-economic-corridor/


China has criticised the emerging “minilateral groupings”, interpreting them as a bloc 
meant to contain China. 

Domestic Politics and Philippine Foreign Policy 
 

The Philippines’ deepening ties with Japan and the US is not without controversy 
domestically. One camp has criticised Marcos for risking Philippine involvement in a 
US-China military conflict, while another has lambasted former Philippine President 
Rodrigo Duterte, and his daughter Sara Duterte – the current Vice President – for their 
rapprochement with China. 
 
The trilateral talks have brought contesting viewpoints to the fore and inflamed 
tensions between Duterte and Marcos. Signs of a rift have been evident since July 
2023, when the elder Duterte flew to Beijing to visit Chinese President Xi Jinping – a 
move seen as a rebuke to Marcos, who was then seeking to expand American access 
to Philippine military bases. Duterte also chose to sideline the 2016 Permanent Court 
of Arbitration award favouring the Philippines’ maritime claims in the South China Sea, 
whereas Marcos affirmed its centrality in many of his presidential engagements.  
 
Duterte has strongly criticised the trilateral alliance stating that it is not in the 
Philippines’ interest. He also defended himself from reports that he struck a secret 
deal with China over control of the Second Thomas Shoal, a disputed islet that has 
recently become a hotspot of tensions between China and the Philippines, amid calls 
for a congressional inquiry. 
 
Marcos’ rift with the Dutertes is not expected to impair his ability to steer his foreign 
policy strategy yet. However, with recent opinion polls revealing sliding approval 
ratings, Marcos might not have a long runway to implement more ambitious 
components of its trilateral partnership. This could be the case for the proposed 
Reciprocal Access Agreement (RAA) between Manila and Tokyo, which aims to 
provide their respective armed forces with long-term access to each other’s military 
bases and more frequent joint training.  
 
Once the fine print is finalised, the RAA will require the concurrence of the Philippine 
Senate, which has become the centre of a power struggle between Marcos and 
Duterte allies. Pro-Duterte senators theoretically have enough votes already to block 
the two-thirds majority vote required to approve the proposal, and Marcos’ sliding 
popularity could mean their numbers will increase after the upcoming 2025 midterm 
election. 
 
Implications for ASEAN 
 
In early April this year, Japan, the Philippines, US, and Australia began what has now 
become a routine “Maritime Cooperative Activity” involving military exercises in the 
Philippine Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ), part of which falls within China’s nine-
dash line claim. Thus, the region could potentially see a surge in foreign forces, which 
may be a cause of worry for the Philippines’ ASEAN neighbours. However, the 
Philippines has been careful to limit the scale of foreign presence in its territory and 
went as far as to rule out participation in a Taiwan contingency. 

https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202404/1310515.shtml
https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3260574/ukraine-asia-pro-duterte-coalition-slams-philippiness-involvement-us-proxy-war-against-china
https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3260574/ukraine-asia-pro-duterte-coalition-slams-philippiness-involvement-us-proxy-war-against-china
https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3237106/will-sara-dutertes-beijing-friendly-remarks-blunt-philippines-south-china-sea-policy
https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3237106/will-sara-dutertes-beijing-friendly-remarks-blunt-philippines-south-china-sea-policy
https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2023/07/19/2282098/duterte-meets-xi-beijing
https://www.gmanetwork.com/news/topstories/nation/903464/duterte-marcos-crybaby/story/
https://www.gmanetwork.com/news/topstories/nation/903464/duterte-marcos-crybaby/story/
https://www.gmanetwork.com/news/topstories/nation/903207/marcos-duterte-gentlemans-agreement-china/story/
https://www.gmanetwork.com/news/topstories/nation/903207/marcos-duterte-gentlemans-agreement-china/story/
https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2024/04/03/2344942/marcos-sara-ratings-fall-pulse-asia
https://news.abs-cbn.com/news/2024/4/20/ph-japan-to-sign-reciprocal-access-agreement-before-2024-ends-nsc-1538
https://newsinfo.inquirer.net/1944897/cracks-in-senate-supermajority-showing-after-zubiri-ouster
https://www.reuters.com/world/us-japan-australia-philippines-hold-maritime-cooperative-activity-2024-04-06/
https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/philippines-marcos-says-does-not-endorse-taiwan-independence-seeks-avoid-2024-01-23/


However, for Manila, minilateralism with the US and Japan is but an extension of pre-
existing cooperation and marks policy continuity. After all, Japan has been supporting 
Philippine Coast Guard Modernisation since 2015, while the US-Philippine alliance is 
the bedrock of the Philippines’ defence planning. In fact, nothing in the recent trilateral 
vision statement is a 180 degree turn for Manila, as it has historically welcomed US 
and Japanese economic investments. 
 
The Philippines’ longstanding closeness to Japan and the US has also co-existed with 
its support of ASEAN – and Marcos has not shown any signs of breaking that tradition. 
In his keynote address at the 2024 Shangri-La Dialogue, Marcos reaffirmed ASEAN’s 
centrality in preserving regional stability while upholding the country’s other bilateral 
and trilateral partnerships. 
 
In pursuing a “dual pillar” foreign policy strategy, Manila is able to engage extra-
regional security allies without having to repudiate ASEAN’s primary role in regional 
security – making each pillar complementary rather than antithetical. This minimises 
the potential of backlash from its ASEAN neighbours, who have refrained from publicly 
criticising the Philippines’ strategy, even as countries like Malaysia have pursued a 
more dovish approach with China. In turn, Manila has been steadfast in maintaining 
its commitment to the ASEAN Outlook on the Indo-Pacific (AOIP).  
 
For Marcos, engagement with both ASEAN and the Philippines’ other partners are 
borne out of his principled stance in preserving the rules-based international order. 
Yet, there are also pragmatic considerations at play: ASEAN is not the sole 
mechanism to resolve the laundry list of the Philippines’ disputes with China, which is 
ultimately a problem of regional balance-of-power for which the US and Japan will be 
of use. Arguably, the Philippines’ history of seeking bilateral and minilateral 
relationships have also served as a safety valve for ASEAN since Manila can 
undertake concrete measures to safeguard its sovereign interests. 
 
Conclusion 
 
While the US-Japan-Philippines triad has accelerated the political feud between past 
and present presidents, it does not signify any meaningful departure in the foreign 
policy strategy of the Philippines. Moreover, the country’s minilateral strategy should 
not be taken as a sign that its ASEAN neighbours are now irrelevant. 
 
 

Jose Miguelito Enriquez is an Associate Research Fellow in the Centre for 
Multilateralism Studies at S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies (RSIS), 
Nanyang Technological University (NTU), Singapore. Justin Baquisal is a Resident 
National Security Analyst at FACTS Asia, a Manila-based non-profit working on 
foreign affairs and public policy issues. 
 

S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies, NTU Singapore  
Block S4, Level B3, 50 Nanyang Avenue, Singapore 639798 

https://www.csis.org/blogs/new-perspectives-asia/philippine-coast-guards-modernization-international-joint-effort#:~:text=Japan%20is%20the%20foremost%20international,12%20were%20supplied%20by%20Japan.
https://www.iiss.org/events/shangri-la-dialogue/shangri-la-dialogue-2024/plenary-sessions/keynote-address/
https://thediplomat.com/2024/03/malaysias-anwar-warns-us-that-constraining-china-will-accentuate-its-grievances/
https://aseanaustralia.pmc.gov.au/news/transcript-maritime-cooperation-forum-welcome-keynote-honourable-enrique-manalo-secretary
https://www.factsasia.org/

